SEU Advisory Board
Meeting Minutes
Monday, May 15, 2017
I.  Call to order

Bicky Corman called the meeting of the SEU Advisory Board (SEUAB) at 10:15 am Monday, March 13, 2017 at the Department of Energy and Environment (DOEE), 1200 First Street, N.E., Washington, D.C.  

Roll call 
SEU Advisory Board: Leni Berliner, Donna Cooper, Bicky Corman, Betty Ann Kane, Sandra Mattavous-Frye, John Mizroch, Nicole Steele, Dan Wedderburn   

Absent Board Members: Jared Lang, Nigel Parkinson 

Other Attendees:  Tommy Wells, Ted Trabue, Taresa Lawrence, Lance Loncke, Dan Cleverdon, Hussain Karim, Marcus Walker, Lynora Hall, Mohamed Ali, Marshall Duer Balkind, George Nichols, Karen Sistruck, Patty Boyd, Sheryl Dove, LaKeisha Lockwood, Bernice McIntyre, Yohannce Mariam, Tamara Boyd, Sean Skully, Angela ______
Approval of agenda and minutes

The motion to approve the agenda was made by Ms. Corman and seconded by seconded by Leni Berliner and unanimously approved.   
II. Official Business
Livestream Link: 

Tommy Wells - Director’s Updates

Director Wells suggested that there be an agenda item for him to provide updates to the Board at every meeting.  There was a budget hearing with the City Council.  The Board had discussions on testifying before the council.  Dan Wedderburn was in attendance at the hearing and the Board did not present a testimony.  The Board knew about the budget hearing, there was not a hearing specifically on the contract.  There could have been some confusion when Councilmember Cheh asked Ted Trabue to testify on behalf of the DCSEU before I testified.  This was at a DOEE budget hearing not a separate one.  The budget hearing went well.  Some of the issues in the Jeff Andrews column were brought up.  Councilmember Cheh wanted questions answered from the article and we went through the process and got most of the questions answered to her satisfactory.
The Mayor’s budget for a second time in a row does not propose sweeps on any funds from the SETF or REDF.  There had been a balance sitting in the SETF fund because it took a while for the DCSEU to get up to full capacity to pull down those monies.  The Council went after those funds last year, which we did not support.  This year even though there was a balance and part of that was corky nature of when the REDF comes in.  We do not even know how much is coming in and how much we will receive in April.   When they do the coffers of the city’s budget they take a snapshot of the funds that have not been spent by October 1, so we are coming up with a strategy to have those funds incumbered for the purpose they are intended.  Therefore, they are not sitting looking like a carryover balance.  DOEE is doing our part.  I have done my part to prevent these funds from being used after two times a mistake for not understanding and not making that mistake again.  We are coming up with a regular strategy that they get incumbered and not just sitting in a fund.  Leni Berliner asked would a positive way to use the funds to set-aside for the use I capitalizing on the Green Bank?  Director Wells answered even if the Mayor wanted to reach the funds that are in the Green Bank she can reach those funds. That is true for any Green Bank in the country.  If the funds are in a Green Bank and pledged as surety they generally cannot.  We would like no one to be able to touch the funds in the Green Bank.  It is unlikely that the funds would be pledged.  I will come back to the $13 million in the REDF.  On the Green Bank legislation, it has been introduced for Washington, DC and Councilmember Cheh is proposing a hearing.  It maybe something the Board may want to testify on about your experience and comfort of experience around financing and infrastructure.  Ms. Berliner stated she thinks they should be invited.  Director Wells said we can communicate that to Councilmember Cheh’s office but it is under her privy.  Ms. Corman asked Mr. Mizroch to assist with the request to Councilmember Cheh and he accepted.  No date has been set for the hearing.  Mr. Karim said the hearing maybe before summer recess.  Director Wells said it would be heard before summer recess and voted on once they returned.  We put in the Bill a commitment of $7 million per year for five years from the REDF and it is likely that we will receive more than the $7 million.  We will not know until we receive the funds.  
Director Wells said the money we will receive in this calendar year is $15.2 million, last year it was $19 million.  Chairman Kane said there has been an increase in the DC Based Solar last year at this time in April 2016 there was 19.2 Mw of DC Based Solar, which had rec,’s associated, this year there is 33.8 Mw which is a big increase from last year.  Ms. Berliner would like the Board to receive a copy of the legislation.  Dr. Loncke said a copy would be sent out today to the Board.
Director Wells said that we had $13 million that went out to grant proposals, he asked Dr. Loncke to speak on this topic.  Dr. Loncke said that DOEE received a substantial amount of proposal responses to the $13 million grants.  There are two big categories; one for residential and commercial which includes small businesses and residential includes multi-family buildings and non-profits can participate in the pool of funds available.  The evaluation panel is getting ready for their first consensus meeting to discuss the proposals.  By the end of the week, Dr. Lawrence will be getting back to you on which proposals the team thinks should be funded.  Director Wells mentioned that it would be $5 million for residential spending and $8 Million for commercial and community solar spending.  This is not announcing anything but if there is more than $13 million of projects that are teed up with people that own real estate or own their roofs and finances are there and they have projects teed up, ready to go, and not just a proposal.  If they are shovel ready we have another troch of money that we could ask to spend in this fiscal year and keep funding some of these projects so that they don’t lose the deals.  This is a possibility that we will look at how shovel ready these things are.
I am very happy to announce a contract award to Grid Alternatives.  It is a $950,000 award in partnership with the Department of Employment Services (DOES).  It is really beginning to create what is being called the Green Economy where we have a private entity training District residents and providing solar on low-income homes up to one-hundred roofs and will continue to grow this part.  Continue to reach out directly to provide job opportunities and training to a growing business.  Nicole Steele said we are very excited about finding out about the award last week, so we will be diving head first into the implementation of the first cohort of trainees that will start this summer through the GZEP program, through the Mayor’s Summer Youth Employment Program.  I think we have an opportunity to really create a model that could really scale up job opportunities in the District but also a model used around the country.  There is an incredible synergy in the city around solar and solar employment.  We want to thank DOEE and DOES and are looking forward to collaborating with them.  Leni Berliner asked would the program provide certificates to the participants.  Ms. Steele answered yes; there will be a number of certificates.  Grid Alternatives has its own certificate program called Installers Basic Training (IBT) is part of the training. The non-summer cohorts will receive NAPSAP training that will prepare them for the examination; there is no guarantee they will pass but will give them the tools to help them.  Ms. Berliner asked would the certifications be recognized by a community college.  Ms. Steele said the IBT certificate is recognized by NAPSAP and NSCI, which qualifies them to sit in on the qualifying examination. The University of the District of Columbia, Montgomery College and a few others will accept IBT.  Chairman Betty Ann Kane wanted to know would they be using the EXOLON money.  Director Well said no.  We will receive $5.2 million for a training academy and hopefully collaborate with DC Water, which is being set-up.  Ms. Steele mentions and invited everyone to a program at Dunbar High School today with Constellation.  Dunbar is the first school in the District to receive a solar system.  About two-hundred students will participate in a mock installation session today between 1-3 pm.  Sandra Mattavous-Frye congratulated Ms. Steele on the contract award.  Will the contract do a minimum of one-hundred roofs?  Ms. Steele said a minimum of sixty up to one-hundred roofs.  Ms. Mattavous-Fry noted that last year the DCSEU did 140.  Mr. Trabue said 150 roofs were done.  Ms. Mattavous-Fry said so the DCSEU will not be doing any rooftops.  Mr. Trabue said no residential roofs.  Ms. Mattavous-Frye wanted to know how the gap could be filled.  Director Wells stated we need to see exactly what of the award of $5 million going into residential solar from the REDF that is a substantial amount but we will see how many roofs tops are in that when we do the award.  Ms. Mattavous-Frye said that would be a concern and I will be following it.  It should be enough to exceed the gap. 
Director Wells asked Hussain Karim to give a brief update on the Washington Gas merger.  Mr. Karim said that DOEE filed an application with the Public Service Commission (PSC) on April 24, 2017, the District will intervene as a party, and we will file our petition today, which is the deadline.  We will come up with a schedule along with the other partied and the PSC would need to approve.  We will be an active participant in these merger proceedings.
Bicky Corman extended congratulations to Ms. Steele.  Ms. Corman wanted to know what does this mean as far as Ms. Steele’s participation on the Board.  Mr. Karim states that Ms. Steele will be issued a formal memorandum shortly.  Essentially, if you are a Board member and have a contract with the DCSEU you are required to recuse yourself from issues that involve whatever you are working on.  If it were renewables, you would need to recuse yourself from the renewables.  The memo to Ms. Steele will be sent in about one-two weeks.

Bicky Corman – Minutes
Ms. Corman stated there is a lot of information missing from the April 18, 2017 minutes such as putting in a nomination for the Board; requested data to help with the 2016 Annual Report.  The requests are not reflected in the minutes.  Director Wells asked for an update on the reports requested by the Board.  Dr. Loncke stated the data request on the CBEs, the spending request has been sent over to the DCSEU on last Thursday or Friday, and we have not received anything yet.  Mr. Trabue said Tamara Boyd is on the telephone listening and I will make sure when we leave today when we can make that deliverable.  Director Wells stated so that data is with the DCSEU and not DOEE.  Mr. Trabue said that is correct.
Ms. Corman said at the last meeting we asked for FY 2016 data to assist us in the preparation with the annual report.  We also asked for monthly data.  Dr. Loncke asked what monthly data you would like for us to crunch and provide to you.  Ms. Corman said the total incentives paid to third parties, total paid to subcontractors and who are the CBEs.  On a monthly basis, we would be able to keep better tabs on where the money is being spent and not hearing that there is not enough money.  Director Wells stated that this needs to be captured in the minutes so the team knows what exactly the Board is asking for at this meeting.  Is there a process to ratify what the Board is asking for or anything you may request?  There should be a clear way of when information is asked for so that the request can be met.  Ms. Corman the request was in the March outline and discussed at the last meeting.  We can finalize it or by consent.  Director Wells said I would like for you to get the minutes early so that you are on the same page as our team.  I want it to reflect what you are requesting, and then I can hold them accountable.  Dr. Loncke said that we need to work this out logistically because the DCSEU does not report expenditures to us or by CBE spending.  This information is in the quarterly reports that are submitted to us.  This would be a new ask that we will work with the DCSEU.  More importantly monthly reports does not come in until around the 25-27 or the day after the first of the month, so those logistics we will need to work out to make sure we coordinate them with the Board meetings.    Director Wells asked what do you have a quarterly basis. Dr. Loncke said on a quarterly basis we have a full reporting f progress against the benchmarks, spending for CBEs because the DSLBD office requires a quarterly submission for CBE reports.  The quarterly reports are where we capture the kind of information that is being asked for here, not on a month-to-month basis.  The monthly reports are really updates, short progress updates.  Director Wells mentioned that whatever Dr. Loncke is asked for it is then forwarded to Mr. Trabue to provide the information.  Mr. Trabue do you have an opinion on what Ms. Corman is asking for on the monthly basis.  Mr. Trabue responded, it would require an extra administrative burden for the DCSEU staff to put numbers together on a monthly basis vs. the quarterly basis in the manner in which we have been doing for over the last five years.  I would ask the Acting Chair if it is acceptable to her if she received these on a quarterly basis and review them that would be an acceptable reporting structure.  Ms. Corman said it seems like it would be the most streamlined for the moment.  When is the next quarterly report due?  Dr. Loncke said one was just posted for March 31, 2017 on the DOEE website and sent out to the Board via email.  The next quarter closes June 30 so by July 31 we will get the report from the DCSEU.  Dr. Loncke said the quarterly reports are sent out to the Board.  Ms. Corman stated it would be helpful to get the big picture on what is going by connecting the dots.  Director Wells said that we are going to need to know so there is not another meeting where the Board has not received what they have asked for from DOEE.  What beyond the quarterly reports that is needed.  Chairman Kane said the incentives to third parties and monies spent with CBEs.  Dr. Loncke said some of that information is captured but not in a broken down source.  The monthly invoices you can get an idea of the incentives but would really need to go behind the scenes because there are some incentives paid to subcontractors that are captured on the subcontractor spend and there are some incentives paid directly to the businesses and homeowners.  This is why we will need to work with the DCSEU to come up with this report.
Director Wells stated from the quarterly reports how difficult would it be to come up with this report.  We want to be clear on the deliverables to the Board.  Ms. Corman said that the Board would do a memorandum to DOEE with their request.  They are incentives to homeowners, subcontractors, the total outlays on a quarterly basis, third party in the way of incentives which result in the kinds of installations and energy efficiency and things that we are looking at and if the DCSEU is hitting their benchmarks.  Bernice McIntyre said looking at and having these kinds of numbers, it is important.  I would think that Mr. Trabue would have on a monthly basis the incentives that are paid out and other information.  I do not see how you could do a quarterly report if you do not have the monthly data.  This is important and the Board needs to put in writing what is needed.  Even if it is not reported to DOEE, it should be information kept internally.  Mr. Trabue stated that they will wait for the memo that the Board will draft and I will promptly come back with a response to inform them on how we can provide the information that you are seeking.  Ms. Corman stated I think there would not be an administrative burden on you and DOEE could do some of the number crunching.  Director Wells stated that the Board wanted to know two things (1) progress of the benchmarks; (2) categories of outlays of money which is not necessarily the progress of the benchmarks but how much money have you put out for the categories that you are going to list.  What Ms. Berliner brought up would probably be changing of the analysis.  This would be more situational and board meeting by board meeting request.  We have seen this data and what is it telling us here, and then we do the analysis.  Dr. Loncke said these numbers exist in a somewhat reliable form.  The monthly invoices come with detailed spending categories.  While there is a line on the invoice, which says incentives we know there, are incentives paid to subcontractors, that part we usually get directly from the DCSEU or from the EM&V contractor who tells us exactly what the total of incentives are.  Getting the numbers that you are asking for is not a difficult task; we just need to start incorporating them into the Quarterly reports.
Ms. Berliner said that the Board would draft the memo to the DCSEU and Dr. Loncke.  We can say that we need the following data at three following form and they can come back with what they can or cannot provide.  Ms. Corman said this conversation is helpful since I have been asking for information from three meetings in a row and there has not been a response after or during a meeting.  Director Wells said it is not captured in the minutes it is a disservice to the Board.  For the Board’s purpose I specifically want to ask how you say it would be an administrative cost vs. actual investment and deliverables that meets the mission of an organization because the Chair is saying the information is to help the Board to not necessarily analysis of whether it is working or not.  Ms. Corman wants the Board to be able to analyze the DCSEU by looking at what appear to be internal administrative cost and inputs vs. outputs which I know that Mr. Trabue will also say that there are direct reimbursements for installation of cost saving measures and also indirect investments on being able to evaluate savings in putting together finance packages, it would cost a lot of money.  Once the Board receives the data they may want and additional analysis.  Ms. Berliner wanted to know does the DCSEU have an indirect cost structure.  Dr. Loncke answered yes, they do.  DOEE Chief Financial Officer is currently reviewing it under the new contract. They have a federally approved indirect rate as of February 2017.  This is a fixed price contract.  The FY 2016 audit has been completed and it gives you a breakdown of spending for the DCSEU.  This report has not been circulated with the Board because historically we will do so after filing with the City Council, but if the Director decides that he wants us to share it with you we can certainly send you a copy.  This is the financial audit.  Director Wells said that anything that DOEE has that is related to the DCSEU is available to the Board anytime.  Unless there is some compelling reason, there is no reason why they cannot have anything at any time.  Ms. Corman requested that the monthly invoices that DOEE receives could they be provided to the Board and that should not add any cost to the DCSEU.  Dr. Loncke will provide a copy of the monthly invoices.  The memo from the Board will be drafted before June 5.   At the next meeting, the Director said a discussion on the Board’s extended role, an overview of all programs and how they fit together.  A discussion on the Board vacancies and candidates who have been nominated.  Ms. Corman did not vote to approve the April 15, 2017 minutes.  Ms. Sistruck noted that Barbara Burton attended the last meeting but was not listed as an attendee.  The minutes will be revised and presented at the next meeting.
Dr. Lance Loncke – DCSEU 2017 Contract
Dr. Loncke provides the Board with a copy of the new DCSEU contract via email and a hard copy at today’s board meeting.  He presented to the Board a PowerPoint Presentation giving an overview of the new contract. (PowerPoint copy attached)  Since the Table of Contents was not in the package it was given to the Board and a copy would be sent out after the meeting, (See below)


Section A – Signature Page with acronyms


Section B – Contract Type


Section C – Statement of Work


Sections D & E – Deals with packaging and inspections



   Standard contracting language


Section F – Period of Performance



      Multi-Year Contract


Section G – Talks about contract administration

This is a five-year base contract, which was amended in the CAEA over a year and a half ago.  It is a performance-based contract, which specifically means this contract includes incentives for the contractor who meets or exceeds certain benchmark targets.

Below are comments or questions during the presentation:
Ms. Corman mentioned that in the previous contract, there were the terms of at risk and non-at risk, I thought they would be referencing minimum or maximum benchmarks.  Dr. Loncke said no, at risk and non-at risk is bonus and penalty.  The non-at risk part is the fixed fee where the contractor if guaranteed to get the 4% bonus.
Ms. Berliner asked several questions, who goes in to say what was different about operations and is there a difference in the internal operations or external operating environment?  What made the performance this year than last year?  Who will do this and when will we see a report.  Dr. Loncke said both of us meaning DOEE and the Board as part of our oversight.  We ask these questions at our by-weekly meetings with the DCSEU to understand the program operations and program implementations to ask questions to make sure that they are on track.  
Ms. Berliner asked could DOEE help us by giving a presentation to the answers they have found in those sessions.  There are certain things that pop up as problems.  Ms. Corman said that she has always stressed a strong concern on the structural impediments.  You probably encounter them in some of your conversations.  Ms. Corman wanted to know if Dr. Loncke could summarize what he has learned in his conversations with the DCSEU.  We meet on a quarterly basis where we do a deep dive into the programs that are being implemented.  We just completed a session last Thursday and yes, we can provide a summary to the Board.  Director Wells asked are you meeting on the benchmarks, on some level so understanding what obstacles there are.  We will have to determine which benchmark we are looking at.  We also do not want the contractor doing presentations saying they need more money.  If I were them that would be the obvious obstacle.
Chairman Kane stated if there are difficulties seen in achieving one of the benchmarks when you are two or three quarters in then there may be a problem.  
Dr. Loncke said that the DCSEU would like to do a deep dive with the Board so they can see the entire operation.  All of the programs and effort to come up with the savings.  Ms. Berliner wanted to know if the presentation could be sent out.  Dr. Loncke said having it sent out would be nice but the Board would need to have the explanations to go with it.  This topic should be an agenda item at the next meeting.
Ms. Berliner suggested that industry benchmarks be discussed in the Strategic Plan.

Chairman Kane asked does DOEE use figures in sales or consumption.  Dr. Loncke said that PEPCO and Washington Gas provided normalized consumption data to the consultants.

Ms. Corman wanted to know how much the leverage was last year.  Dr. Loncke said leveraging was not in the first contract but through the PJM, $200,000 was collected and after fees, they received $144,000.  This year about $160,000 is anticipated.  Mr. Wedderburn asked what are other sources funding could be received.  Dr. Loncke said Kafer, other foundations, and the Federal Government.
Dr. Loncke informed the Board that there is a deliverables chart for them to review in the presentation.

Ms. Mattavous-Fry asked how the DCSEU would achieve their low-income benchmarks.  Dr. Loncke said Mr. Trabue would discuss it in the Strategic Plan.  The Strategic Plan is due in final on July 5, 2017.  The first draft is due June 5.  Mr. Trabue would like to call each member to discuss the draft Strategic Plan this week, a fifteen-minute call.

Ms. Corman suggested doing a conference call on May 30.

Mr. Wedderburn wanted to know how the Strategic plan relates to the presentation given by Dr. Loncke.  Mr. Trabue said the goals in the contract are significantly higher in some ways or completely different.  The Strategic Plan will show you how we would do our work differently to achieve the goals that are laid out in the new contract.  We want to have this conversation to get the Board’s input.
Ms. Berliner said on behalf of Ms. Corman she would like to thank Director Wells and Mr. Trabue for incorporating what was submitted to the contract because the Strategic Plan was one and the leveraging of funds.

Mr. Wedderburn thanked Dr. Loncke for his presentation.  The Board asked that a copy of his PowerPoint be forwarded to them.

A conference call will be scheduled for May 22 at 10:00 am to discuss the Strategic Plan.  If no one is available, the DCSEU will contact you to discuss.  Director Wells extended and apology to Mr. Trabue and staff for not being able to present their plan.
III.    New Matters 


None

IV.    Adjournment

Director Tommy Wells adjourned the meeting at 12:45 pm.

Minutes prepared by:  Lynora Hall  
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